
Plaza de Flores Condominium Association, Inc. 

Regular Board of Directors Meeting 

Plaza de Flores Clubhouse, 4202 Central Sarasota Pkwy 

March 20, 2018 7:00 p.m.
Call Meeting to Order: Robert Ingraham called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Determination of a Quorum: Brian Glabb, Mark Habermann, Robert Ingraham & Gerald Ratzer present in person. 

Proof of Notice: Notice was posted per FL Statute and Bylaws on March 16, 2018.
Owner’s Present: James Atherton (Unit 422), Eric Burrows (Unit 316), Manny da Cunha (Unit 1226), Anthony & Rosemarie D’Elia (Unit 511), Leland Fuller (Unit 1225), Harvey Garver (Unit 822), Deborah Newman & Arnold Galet (Unit 1424), David Herman (Unit 912), Greta Ingraham (Unit 416), Larry Leone (Unit 1421), Adreana Leopardi (Unit 1514), Dominick LoRiggio (Unit 1214), Marge McNamera (Unit 415), John Stefanik (Unit 814), Marilyn Wachter (Unit 1026) and Frank Whitsura.
Approval of the Agenda: The agenda was amended to include a Request for Alteration for unit 316, an item concerning the Plaza de Flores Anti-Harassment Policy and a request for owner plantings. 
Approval of the Minutes from the February 20, 2018 Regular Board Meeting 

Gerald Ratzer made a motion to waive the reading and approve the minutes of the February 20, 2018 board meeting, Brian Glabb seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Finance report: 
Robert Ingraham gave the finance report for the month ending February 28, 2018. Robert stated our Reserves are $731,754.54, our Operating account balance is $130,276.00. 

The February financial report shows a water bill from November 2017 that is unpaid for slightly more than $9,000.00. The amount of the bill was added to the checking account balance as part of the reconciliation of the checking account. However, the Finance Committee found that the water bill was actually paid in December 2017, so the checking account reconciliation page should show a balance of approximately $9,000.00 less.

Robert Ingraham also discussed the failure of PCM to transfer money from reserves to the operating account. The tennis court work done in 2017 was paid for from operating funds, but it should have been paid for from reserve funds. The amount of $8,153.33 must be transferred from reserves to operating. Also, irrigation repair costs in the amount of $503.16 must be transferred from operating to reserves because, in 2018, we are paying for all of our irrigation repair work from our reserves.  We have asked PCM to make these transfers.
The Finance Committee has done a cash flow analysis and is projecting approximately $134,000.00 at the end of March. In May, we will need about $77,000.00 to pay for the sprinkler head project and about $90,000.00 for our insurance premium. We have about $30,000 in reserves for the sprinkler heads, so we will need about $137,000.00 at the end of May. The $50,000.00 line of credit will cover any shortfall.

At the February board meeting, the board voted to eliminate the $300 in Petty Cash.  We have asked PCM to remove the $300 in Petty Cash from the financial reports.
New Business
Request for Alteration – Unit 316
Eric Burrows presented to the board, his plans to remodel his kitchen which includes removing a non-load bearing wall. The presentation included an engineering report and Eric will be using a licensed contractor. Robert Ingraham made a motion to approve the request. Gerald Ratzer seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Anti-Harassment Policy

Robert Ingraham stated Plaza de Flores has an Anti-Harassment policy that was passed in February 2015.  There was a recent harassment complaint from a new resident, which the Board of Directors is investigating.
Property Manager Search Committee – Employment Contract
There are four members on the committee. Two members were in favor of a written employment contract for the new property manager and two members were against a written employment contract. The PDF attorney advised a single page “contract” that listed only the essentials of the employment agreement.  A full draft contract was submitted to the board for their consideration. 

After a brief discussion, it was agreed that the essentials of the agreement could be limited to one page, which would include salary, vacation time and a termination clause.  Brian Glabb made a motion that the Association should not offer a full written employment contract to the new property manager. Mark Habermann seconded and the motion passed 4 to 1, with Robert Ingraham voting against the motion.

Property Manager Search Committee – Salary & Benefits

Robert Ingraham started a discussion using a Florida Salary Survey for property managers. He stated that, based on the survey, the committee recommended a salary of $40,000.00 to 46,000.00 for a property manager with zero to 5 years of experience. The committee also recommended a vehicle travel reimbursement, 6 paid holidays, 10 days of vacation time, 5 sick days which would not accumulate from year to year, and paid time off to attend required continuing education classes.  The committee also asked whether the manager should be allowed to approve contracts without board approval within a set limit.  The board made no decisions on this or the other matters.  Robert thanked the committee for giving the board a lot to consider.

Owner Planting Request – Building 11

An e-mail was received from an owner at building 11 asking for permission for owners to continue planting items in the courtyard planter at their expense. Robert Ingraham made a motion to approve the request, Gerald Ratzer seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Gerald Ratzer asked the board for permission to plant some annuals in the courtyard at building 10, to add color. The request was approved unanimously.

Social Activities Report

Greta Ingraham thanked everyone who made the International Night a success. Warming trays were purchased to keep the hot foods hot, and Ashley, the maintenance person, was hired to help with the serving and cleanup. It was estimated that more than 70 people attended. Due to the large number of people attending the event, Greta believed that additional tables and chairs will be needed next year, either purchasing or renting them. 

Affordable Palms Contract

A new 3-year contract was signed by Robert Ingraham after meeting the new owner of Affordable Palms. The contract covers the trimming of our oak and palm trees. A tree inventory was completed identifying 120 palm trees, 156 oak trees and 36 pine trees on the property. This year it will cost the association $6,500.00 to trim the trees on the interior of the property.
2019 Budget
There will be a lot to consider when preparing the 2019 budget. The Comcast contract is due to expire and will need to be renegotiated, and the Capital Projects Committee will be making recommendations on reserves.

 Old Business

Approval of the Amended 2018 Budget
The board previously approved an increase in our maintenance fee by $30.00 per month starting April 1, 2018. The increase was necessary to cover the cost of the sprinkler head replacement project.  

At the request of Progressive Community Management, a line item was added to the operating budget for Sprinkler Head Replacement in the amount of $54,000.00. Although we could have added the extra $30 to the reserve account for sprinkler heads, that would have required transferring the money to reserves and then from reserves to make the payment.
Brian Glabb made a motion to approve the amended 2018 budget. Gerald Ratzer seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Sprinkler head status report.
Piper Fire got off to a slow start. It took one person one week to complete building 1. They added additional crews and were able to complete 6 units at building 2. There have been a few sprinkler heads that were not coming off easily. Rather than risk cracking the pipe, they will cut the wall open and cut the head off. The glue will have to dry for 24 hours before the system can be refilled. During that 24 hour period, PDF will have to employ a fire watch. We have paid a security guard about $500.00 per night for fire watch. Robert Ingraham said he would be willing to help out with fire watch to save the Association some money. He asked that any owners who would be willing to volunteer to contact Steve in the office.

BB&T Line of Credit application status

Robert Ingraham stated he was keeping in touch with BB&T for updates on the Line of Credit. He was led to believe that it would be approved quickly. Recently he was told that BB&T was swamped with loan applications, and we have been waiting our turn. Robert was told that the PDF application would be approved within the last few days, and he is just waiting for official word.

Report on Meeting with the Auditor

Robert Ingraham explained that we are using a different Auditor this year. We had some issues with the Auditor last year. PCM reported an un-audited surplus of approximately $24,000.00. When the audit was complete, the surplus was only $4,000.00, leaving $20,000.00 unexplained. Although the board was able to determine why the surplus numbers differed, the board was troubled by the lack of an explanation by the Auditor.  So, this year, Robert met with the Auditor to discuss expectations and to identify various uncorrected errors the board saw in 2017.

Pool smoking sign & preliminary survey results
The smoking sign that asks smokers to be considerate of non-smokers at the pool is in the office. It has not been posted in the pool area. The board received 81 responses to a smoking ban survey sent to owners. Out of 81 responses, 70 of them favored a smoking ban at the pool. The board will wait one more month to see if any other responses were received before making a decision.
Manager’s Report

Right of Entry – Steve Wisniewski has to drive over to the county offices to submit the paperwork for the county to enter our property. It will be done after season when things slow down.

Annual Roof Inspection – A contract was signed with Crown Roofing to complete our annual roof inspection and gutter cleaning. Work will be scheduled for March or April.

Munyan Painting – The estimated cost to paint buildings 13, 14, 15 and the clubhouse will be $49,000.00. Work will be scheduled for spring or summer 2018.
Pressure Washing – The pressure washing of the roofs of buildings 13, 14 and 15 has been completed. Estimated cost was $6,000.00.

Re-apply Roof-A-Cide to buildings 1, 2, 3, 7, 8 and 9 - To maintain the warranty, Roof-A-Cide needs to be re-applied every 2 years. The estimated cost is $6,550.00.

Dryer vent cleaning – The cleaning of dryer vents of all 200 units will be schedule for the fall of 2018. Estimated cost is $13,000.00.

Pressure clean buildings 1, 2 and 3 – Pressure cleaning buildings 1, 2 and 3 will cost $6,300.00.

Courtyard pavers – A quote has been requested to have all of the courtyards inspected and pavers leveled.

Carport at building 7 – Quotes will be requested from Bishop’s Aluminum and Yoder Aluminum for the repair of the damage to the carport at building 7.

Landscape Lighting – The landscape lighting in the front island is in need of replacement. Quotes will be requested to install lighting similar to the lighting installed at buildings 12 and 15.  

Committee reports 
Capital Projects Committee – The committee met for the first time. They are looking to review the Dreux Isaac Reserve Study report to review the estimated useful life of the roofs, driveways and the carports. They also want to look at the replacement costs set forth in the insurance appraisals. A discussion took place about the carports design and the feasibility of storage.
Next meeting dates

The next meeting will be Tuesday April 17, 2018
Adjournment

Gerald Ratzer made a motion to adjourn and the motion passed unanimously. 

Prepared by Steve Wisniewski, Association Manager – Plaza de Flores
Amended by Robert Ingraham 

